Dukes County Commission
Minutes
Wednesday, June 12, 2013
5 p.m. 
Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Present:

County Commissioners: Chair Thomas Hallahan, Leon Brathwaite, Tristan Israel, Melinda Loberg, Lenny Jason, John Alley 
County Staff: Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade - Administrative Assistant to the County Manager, Chuck Cotnoir – Emergency Management Director, Noreen Mavro Flanders  – County Treasurer 
Others: Joanie Ames – MVTV, Tim Carroll, Glen DeBlase, Ivy Ash – MV Gazette, Lynn Ditchfield – Adult Community Education (ACE), Harvey John Beth – ACE, Susan Strane - ACE
The meeting was called to order at 5:04PM.
Minutes for 05-15-13 and 05-22-13:
Melinda/Tristan made a motion to accept the minutes of 05-13-13. So voted. Leon, Tristan, Melinda, Lenny and John voted yes. Tom abstained. Motion carries.

Melinda/Leon made a motion to accept the minutes of 05-22-13. So voted. Tom, Leon, Tristan, Melinda voted yes. John and Lenny abstained. Motion carries.
St. Vincent’s Report – Tim Carroll and Glen DeBlase:
Tim and Glen gave the Dukes County Commissioners (DCC) a report on their trip to St. Vincent to conduct a fire prevention assessment.  Tim and Glen gave a brief history of their experience and training. In the first phase of the project, they focused on fire-fighting training. They discussed the issues that St. Vincent was having such as lack of equipment and training needs. St. Vincent is constructing a new airport. They need to get accreditation to be able to open the new airport. Glen said they recommended that they use the new fire station at the airport as a training center much like we do on Martha’s Vineyard. Their fire fighters are part of the police department and don’t receive the funding or training as much as the police. Glen believes their visit had a positive effect. Glen and Tim are putting the information they learned in a report to be submitted to the St. Vincent’s Ambassador. A discussion followed. Tristan asked if there was any way to send them our old used equipment to help them. Tim’s only concern is that they are not in the U.S. so we would have to make sure it would be legal. Martina said that St. Vincent had requested having a formal Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) and had sent one for review. Lenny recommended that we accept the MOU. Martina noted that “The Government of Martha’s Vineyard” should be changed to “The County of Dukes County”. 
Lenny/John made a motion to approve the MOU with the noted change requested by the Martina. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.

Adult Community Education (ACE):
Susan Strane, Harvey Beth and Lynn Ditchfield made a presentation for ACE. They said they are trying to build a bridge from operating on donated time to being a financially sustainable organization. Funding from classes, donations and small grants is not sustaining them. Susan reviewed some of their services and how they benefit our community. A discussion followed. Tristan recommended they make a presentation at the All Island Selectmen’s Meeting. The DCC wanted clarification if it is a monetary support they are looking for from the community. Lynn was concerned about the amount of time it would take for them to get the monetary support if they have to go through the Selectmen. Lynn would like to make her assistant director a salaried position. ACE has been told from the schools that they cannot give them any funds for their program. However, the school system is supporting ACE by making the facilities available. Lynn pointed out that Nantucket is funded by their towns and has supplied them with a building for training. Melinda asked if they had considered forming a group such as the Dukes Health Council which would help them attain grants and use it as a model for an educational council. They would like some financial support from Dukes County to help supplement their overhead costs and salaries. It was suggested that they form a committee to help them with the finances. ACE is concerned they may not make it through the summer without funding. Tristan said that unless they are willing to go before each Town’s Finance Committee or the County Advisory Board (CAB) that funding will be difficult.
FY13 Budget Transfers: 

Martina presented the DCC with a spreadsheet with several requested transfers. She reviewed each transfer with the DCC. (Please see spreadsheet in packet for details.) She noted an extra expense for the Vineyard Health Care Access Program (VHCAP) to fix a fence. Martina said that the changes on the Integrated Pest Management (IPM) are basically a buyback of time for TJ Hagerty since the IPM program has been discontinued. A discussion followed. Melinda asked if we had provisions in the budget to cover keeping the IPM truck on the road or what we intended to do with the surplus items. Martina said if the County Manager’s office was to use the truck, the funds would come from her budget. 
Leon/Tristan made a motion to accept the changes for the FY13 Budget transfers as presented. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 
Tristan/Leon made a motion to accept the changes for Fund 134 for the Registry of Deeds transfers. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

FY14 Budget:

Martina gave the DCC an update on the generator status. The generator cost will be approximately $15K, which will be split up between the County Administration building and the Retirement office. She is recommending the DCC use the $7,500.00 from the FY14 surplus to cover the costs for the administration building. 
Leon/Lenny made a motion to approve moving $7,500.00 from the current surplus to cover the costs of the generator for the administration building. So voted. All in favor. 

Manager’s Report: 
· Disclosure re: Oil Bid:
Martina said her husband used to own an oil company, but sold it over two years ago. The people that bought the company would like to be able to bid to supply the municipalities for FY14. She would have no financial gain in this matter.  The award will be based on the lowest bid. 
Tristan/Melinda made a motion to allow Martina to take part in the bid process. So voted. All in favor. 

· Animal Shelter:
Martina said with the permission of the DCC, she met with Noreen and Duncan Ross who is the Chair of the Board of Directors for the Animal Shelter to discuss the issue that was established by our auditors that there are some monies due to the County. The three of them have come up with a mutual agreement on how to rectify the situation. The amount outstanding is $16,733.76. Each year the County assesses an administration fee of $5K. The program has been in existence for 2 ½ years. Those administration fees total $12,500.00. Martina would like to propose that we waive those fees and leave the Animal Shelter liable for the remaining fees of $4,233.00. A discussion followed.  It was agreed that the CAB should be notified of this agreement to resolve an open account with the animal shelter.
John/Leon made a motion to decrease the account receivables due from the Animal Shelter by $12,500.00 to $4,233.00. So voted. All in favor. 

· State Beach Grant:
Martina said Brian Kennedy fixed the ramp by the parking lot for camp Jabberwocky in efforts to prepare for summer. At this time, there is no other scheduled work to be done at the beach. 
· DCR Grant:
Martina said most of the beach updates will be done this fall. There is a meeting of the Barrier Beach Task Force (BBTF) scheduled for tomorrow, June 13, 2013. The Department of Conservation and Recreation has granted us $75,000.00 to move sand from Eastville Beach to State Beach. This will be seed money to begin the project. 
· IPM Seminar:
TJ hosted a seminar for mosquitos and tick borne diseases on June 10th. Twenty one people received the continuing education credits for attending. 

· IPM Program:
Martina sent letters to each town’s selectmen advising them that the IPM program will cease as of July 1, 2013 due to lack of funding. We will do an RFP once we have identified which buildings will be serviced. A discussion followed. Tristan asked about Edgartown doing their own RFP and how will it affect the other towns RFP. Martina said they will have their own service as of July 1st.  The program will be town specific as to how many buildings and whether skunks will be included. West Tisbury will be excluded as they have not approved funding for the program. 
· Mosquito Testing:
All towns have requested mosquito testing to be conducted this summer. Martina is currently in search of someone to do the testing. 
Old Business:

Leon asked where the PING4 alert systems stands. Chuck said that we are in the final contract negotiations and it should be up and running before the July 1st. 
New Business:
Tom invited the DCC to take part in the 4th of July parade.
John/Leon made a motion to adjourn the meeting. So voted. All in favor.
Meeting was adjourned at 6:37pm. 

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda

· Invitation to 4th of July Parade
· Adult and Community Education of Martha’s Vineyard Mission & Objectives
· FY13 Budget Transfers Spreadsheet
· Animal Shelter Letter regarding monies owed to County
· Draft of MOU with St. Vincent and the Grenadines
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